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The City of New York

Manhattan Community Board 8
MANHATTAN COMMUNITY BOARD 8

JOINT COMMITTEE MEETING OF TRANSPORTATION, STREET LIFE, AND HOUSING/PUBLIC SAFETY FORUM

January 11, 2011

Brick Presbyterian Church

62 East 92nd Street, Carnegie Room

6:30PM

Discussion of the Proliferation of Electric Bicycles and Regulations Pertaining Thereto

Tuesday, January 11, 2011 at 6:30 PM – Brick Presbyterian Church, 62 East 92nd Street, Carnegie Room

CB 8 Attendees: Matt Bondy, Nick Viest, Cos Spagnoletti, Jonathan Horn, Judy Schneider, Barry Schneider, Terry Slater, Michelle Birnbaum, Alex Tisch, A. Scott Falk, and Rita Popper

Elected Officials: Representatives of the Mayor’s Office, Assembly Members Jonathan Bing and Micah Kellner, and City Councilmember Dan Garodnick’s office
Community Groups: Transportation Alternatives 

Press: DNA Info

The meeting was called to order at approximately 6:35 PM.  

The Co-Chair of the Housing and Public Safety Committee introduced Nick Viest and Jonathan Horn, the Co-Chairs of CB 8’s Street Life and Transportation Committees, respectively. Jonathan Horn provided an overview of the law as described to him via email by the Department of Motor vehicles. 

Presentation by Deputy Inspector Matthew Whelan, Commanding Officer of the 19th Precinct

Inspector Whelan gave a brief overview of the state of bicycle enforcement in CB8 and how the NYPD expects to treat electric bicycles in the context of current regulations. The 19th Precinct continues to lead the Department in the total number of bicycle summonses and violations issued. Violations are issued to the individual bicycle rider, not the commercial establishment for which the rider may work.  The Precinct is taking a proactive approach at educating local restaurants on the traffic and other rules affecting bicycles.

The precinct is awaiting a final ruling from the NYPD Legal Department, but Inspector Whelan expects the decision to be that if a bicycle has a motor it will be treated as a motor vehicle which needs to be registered and is subject to confiscation for violation of the motor vehicle laws if not registered or insured.

Discussion
Seven members of the public spoke in connection with the agenda item. Two of the public participants described witnessing accidents involving injury to pedestrians caused by electric bicycles. One gentleman spoke of the need to enforce against the establishment that the bicycle riders work for, not the individual riders themselves. Another spoke of the complete disregard for the law of deliverymen in his neighborhood, and spoke of his friend who never left the veterans hospital and died after being hit by a deliveryman. Two representatives of Transportation Alternatives spoke of the need for better educating the public about bicycle laws. Questions were raised about the difference between mopeds and electric bicycles, whether the two would be treated differently, whether electric bicycles would be allowed in designated bicycle lanes or treated as motor vehicles and excluded, and whether the absence of pedals makes a difference in distinguishing electric bicycles from motor vehicles. There is a general consensus that the law is this regard is unclear and needs to be addressed.  

A discussion ensued among the Board members concerning what steps if any need to be taken in approaching this emerging issue, and the proliferation of electric bicycles in our neighborhood.  

· Some members of the Joint Committee believe that it is not just a matter of commercial delivery bicycle riders disrespecting the rule of law, but a matter that needs to be addressed to the whole of the bicycle riding community. They stressed the need for education, and a bottom up grass roots campaign akin to the Koch era pooper-scooper law of the 1980s that succeeded not necessarily because of enforcement efforts, but by reason of societal pressures brought to bear on dog owners by members of their own community to comply as good neighbors. It was suggested that with the millions spent on making New York City more bicycle friendly, some of that money should go to educating the public. It was also suggested that New York City embark on a public service campaign using designated public service ad space set aside by advertisers for use by the City for that purpose. 

· Others believed that it is a problem more prevalent amongst commercial establishments and that a top down process is required. They suggested bicycles be licensed and registered, and that two bills currently pending, one in the council, and another in Albany, should be reintroduced and passed making commercial establishments liable for bicycle injuries to the public caused by their employees, and the other defining what an electric bicycle is.  The representatives in attendance on behalf of the respective assemblymen and councilmember promised to update the Board on the current status of those bills at the next full Board meeting.  

· It was also suggested that the use of electric bicycles, and regulation and enforcement thereof, be made a part of the “method of operation” in liquor license and sidewalk café applications, included as stipulations in those licenses and permits, and that the law be clearly established and enforced by not only the NYPD but also the State Liquor Authority, the Department of Consumer Affairs, and the Health Department. 

The discussion concluded and the committee formed a consensus on the regulation of electric bicycles. 

A resolution was introduced and discussed: 

WHEREAS, one of the top concerns of residents on Manhattan’s Upper East Side is illegal and unsafe activity by bicycle riders, such as running red lights, illegal turns, riding the wrong way on one way streets and riding on the sidewalk, and

WHEREAS, Manhattan Community Board 8 has passed numerous resolutions urging increased enforcement of existing laws, better regulation of delivery bicycles and improved educational outreach to the entire bicycling community, and

WHEREAS, we have recently noticed an increase in usage of various types of electric or e-assisted bicycles, particularly by restaurants for delivery purposes, and

WHEREAS, members of the community, especially seniors, have expressed concern that these “motorized” bicycles represent a significant danger to pedestrians and other bicyclists, and

WHEREAS, it appears that these types of vehicles fall into a “grey” area of the law failing to be as classified as either a bicycle or a motor vehicles, and

WHEREAS, efforts to pass legislation addressing this issue has yet to be passed by either our city or state legislative bodies,

THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that Manhattan Community Board 8 requests that the City Council and State Legislature pass the necessary legislation to classify all power-assisted vehicles with or without pedals, which use any power source other than human power, as a motor vehicle, and that it be required to be registered with the Department of Motor Vehicles and that the operators thereof be required to be licensed by the Department of Motor Vehicles.

A vote was taken and the resolution passed. 10 in favor (Bondy, Viest, Horn, Spagnoletti, Schneider J., Schneider B., Popper, Slater, Birnbaum, Tisch); 1 opposed (Falk); 0 abstained.

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned by unanimous vote at 7:50 PM

Minutes submitted by Matthew Bondy, Co-Chair Housing/Public Safety Committee
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